
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

August 30, 2017
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Libhart, Chairman, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, August 30, 2017, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            *James Anderson
William Leonard

Keith Rodgers

Bennett Chotiner
Stephen Libhart

Timothy Tate

James Gross

Ryan Maxwell


Carolyn Van Newkirk
*James Anderson was not present when Roll Call was taken.
 

Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Rhoads & Sinon), Tom Nehilla (Rhoads & Sinon), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director of IT), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Marketing & Public Relations), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Guest:  Valarie Allen, Ballard Spahr LLC
Public Comments:
Beth Voss, Certified Dog Handler, 4-B’s K-9 Detection Service, Eris and Daisy:  
Mr. Edwards introduced Beth Voss, who is the owner of 4-B’s K-9 Detection Service.  Ms. Voss introduced Eris, one of her certified bed bug detection dogs, and Daisy, who is currently in training.  Ms. Voss has been operating at HIA for a couple months and her beagles are trained to detect bed buds in luggage.  Her dogs also offer the service for nursing homes, hotels, warehouses, tractor-trailers, etc.  Her hours at HIA are 8:30 a.m. until 12:30 p.m., and 4:30 p.m. until 10:00 p.m. Monday through Friday.  Her Sunday hours are 3:00 p.m. until 9:00 p.m.  
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Libhart said there are two items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items usually costing less than $10,000:

1. Minutes of the July 26, 2017 Board meeting

2. Postage Meter & Service Contract
Motion:  A motion was made by Ms. Maxwell that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved. Mr. Anderson was not present when this vote was taken.
Executive Committee:
a)
Resolution/Bond Refinancing Committee Appointment:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the enabling Board Resolution.  This Resolution is to authorize all action necessary to consummate the financing of the 2107 Project and to authorize a special subcommittee of the Board that includes Stephen Libhart, Chair, James Helsel, Jr., Vice Chair and member of the Finance Committee, James Gross, Treasurer and member of the Finance Committee, and William Leonard, member of the Finance Committee (the Series 2017 Bonds Subcommittee), to approve the final terms of the Series 2017 Bonds and all financing documents.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the resolution to authorize all action necessary to consummate the financing of the 2107 Project, and to authorize a special subcommittee of the Board, Mr. Libhart, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Gross and Mr. Leonard, to approve the final terms of the Series 2017 Bonds and all financing documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr.  Chotiner and unanimously approved.  Mr. Anderson was not present when this vote was taken.
Airport Operations Committee:

a)
Tree Maintenance Service Contract, HIA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to York Tree Services in the amount of $25,860.00 per year, for a contract term of three years with two one-year renewal options to provide tree trimming and cutting services at HIA.  The cost of this work was included in a HIA Maintenance line item of SARAA’s 2017 operating budget.  No grant funds will be used to perform this work.  Mr. Edwards said that four firms requested bid documents.  One bid was received. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve the award of a contract to York Tree Services in the amount of $25,860.00 per year, for a contract term of three years with two one-year renewal options, to provide tree trimming and cutting services at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Maxwell and unanimously approved.  

b)  
Parking Revenue Control System Preventive Maintenance Contract:   Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to execute an agreement with Richard N. Best Associates, Inc. for a one-year (July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018) preventive maintenance and service agreement in the amount of $18,350.00, subject to the approval of SARAA counsel.  Funding for this agreement is included in the SARAA Operating Budget.   
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Tate that the Board authorize the Executive Director or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to execute an agreement with Richard N. Best Associates, Inc. for a one-year (July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018) preventive maintenance and service agreement in the amount of $18,350.00, subject to the approval of SARAA counsel.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.      
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through July, 2017):  Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues are 1% above, or $160,000, above budgeted projections. Total year-to-date Operating Expenses are 4.7% lower than budged expectations. Total Operating Revenues are 9.9% better than budget year-to-date. Total Income was $853,486.  The coverage ratio is very strong.  
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following.  
Rehab Runway, HIA:  Phase 4 of the current Runway Rehabilitation project began on August 6th.  Milling and paving work continues during night time hours, from midnight until 5:30 a.m.  The project completion date for this year’s work is November 7th.  There will be a need for a change directive to the contractor to address grade conflicts involving in-pavement lights.  Once the additional work is completed, a change order will be presented to the Board for approval of the actual cost of the work. The FAA has concurred with the change, and the work will be eligible for reimbursement with grant funding.
GRA Runway:  The contractor completed paving of the western half of the runway.  The runway reopened at 3:00 p.m. on Tuesday, August 29th, and is fully operational.
Status of Private Development Projects:

AvFlight Office & Hangar:   The contractor completed the installation of footers and piers.  They are currently working to backfill footers and install utilities.      
Select Transport Hangar:  The contractor is erecting the pre-engineered hangar building.  
Shaner Hotel Group:  The contractors have been installing foundation and piers.  High Construction plans to begin erection of structural steel and pre-cast plank during September.  

c)
Enplanement Report:   Mr. Edwards reported that Enplaned Passengers for July were down 9.6%, and were up .4% year-to-date.   Enplanements are tracking at 594,000 vs. the budgeted 587,000.  Total MDT operations are down 11.6% for July and up .5% year-to-date. Operations at Capital City Airport are up 10.8% year-to-date. 
Allegiant Airlines:  Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller recently had a conference call with a representative from Allegiant Airlines.  They will be adding more frequencies to the Florida market after the winter season is over.

Rescue Vehicle and Street Sweeper:  Mr. Edwards said that the Board recently approved the purchase of two pieces of equipment, a rescue vehicle and a street sweeper.  Both are in the loading dock area if anyone is interested in looking at them.

Executive Session:

Mr. Libhart convened an Executive Session at 8:34 a.m. to discuss matters of real estate and litigation.  He said he did not expect any action to be taken as a result of the Executive Session.

Mr. Libhart reconvened the public Board meeting at 9:20 a.m.  No action was taken resulting from the Executive Session.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Chotiner:  Mr. Chotiner said that HIA is a well-run airport and he appreciates everything that the staff does.
Ms. Maxwell:  Ms. Maxwell recently traveled out of HIA and had a positive experience.

Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard also said he likes using HIA.

Mr. Tate:  Mr. Tate really likes the bathroom signs with text messaging for problems.
Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, September 27, 2017, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 9:20 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary

Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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